COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
THURSDAY 27 AUGUST 2009 AT 10.00AM
PRESENT:

Councillor Mrs Clarke (Chairman) Councillors Mrs Bradley, Farmer P (until 12.20pm), Glover, Layden (as substitute for Cllr Mrs Mallinson) McDevitt, Mrs Parsons (until 11.45am) and Mrs Riddle.

ALSO

PRESENT:

Councillor Mrs Luckley – Health and Community Development Portfolio Holder


Councillor Ellis – Culture and Community Services Portfolio Holder (for part of the meeting)


Councillor Earp – Performance and Development Portfolio Holder


Councillor Bloxham – Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder (for part of the meeting)

Mr Aftab Khan – a representative of the Consortium

Mr Paul Taylor - Head of Operations, Riverside Carlisle


Mr Mally Irving – Development and Leasehold Manager, Riverside Carlisle

COSP.15/09
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Mrs Mallinson.
COSP.16/09
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Councillor Glover declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of agenda item A.5 Update on Partnership Agreement with Riverside Carlisle.  He stated that his interest was in respect of his employment.

Councillor Layden declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of agenda item A.5 Update on Partnership Agreement with Riverside Carlisle.  He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact that he is the Council’s representative on the Carlisle Housing Association Board.

Councillor P Farmer declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of agenda item A.5 Update on Partnership Agreement with Riverside Carlisle.  He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact that he was the Chairman of the residents association that was recognised by Riverside Carlisle.

Councillor McDevitt declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of agenda item A.5 Update on Partnership Agreement with Riverside Carlisle.  He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact that he was a Member of the Council’s Development Control Committee.

COSP.17/09
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS
RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting held on 9 July 2009 be noted.
COSP.18/09
OVERVIEW REPORT AND WORK PROGRAMME
The Scrutiny Manager (Dr Taylor) presented report OS.14/09 which provided an overview of matters relating to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel’s work and included the latest version of the work programme and Forward Plan items relating to the Panel.
Dr Taylor reported:

· That a Community Development Session had been held on 28 July 2009 and he highlighted the key points to emerge from the session,

· That following the Panel’s previous resolution to seek a joint workshop with scrutiny Members from Eden District Council and Cumbria County Council, the Scrutiny Manager had met with officers from the CDRP, Eden District Council and Cumbria County Council to discuss the workshop.  It was agreed that three Members from each of the relevant Carlisle and Eden scrutiny panels would be invited to attend the workshop and Members were asked to consider the nominations from this Panel.
· That the Scrutiny Chairs Group had met on 28 July 2009 and agreed the following:

· That the Scrutiny Chairs Group be made up of the Chairman and Vice Chairman of the three Overview and Scrutiny Panels;

· That minutes would be taken for all meetings of the Scrutiny Chairs Group;

· That the Scrutiny Chairs Group would meet as and when required and could be called by any Member of the Group;

· That the proposed process for agreeing the Scrutiny Annual Report be agreed with the Report being formally considered by each of the three subject based Overview and Scrutiny Panels.

· The Forward Plan of Executive key decisions, covering the period 1 August to 30 November 2009 had been published on 17 July 2009.  Members were asked to consider which items they wished to scrutinise.

· The Executive had, on 27 July 2009, considered a reference from this Panel with regard to the Corporate Performance Monitoring Report for 2008/09 and decided that (EX.157/09)
“1.  That the comments of the Community and Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panels be welcomed.

2.  That the Head of Policy and Performance Services arrange for a copy of the Place Survey results to be submitted to the Overview and Scrutiny Panels once those results are available.”

The Chairman responded that she was disappointed that the Executive had not responded to the specific questions from the Panel as set out in minute excerpt COSP.10/09.  The Chairman asked that the Executive give further consideration to the minute and responded fully.

A Member highlighted the recent media statements with regard to the Art Centre and hoped that the Panel would have an opportunity to give full consideration to the matter.
RESOLVED – 1) That, subject to the issues raised above, the Overview Report incorporating the Work Programme and Forward Plan items relevant to this Panel be noted.

2) That the notes from the Development Session held on 28 July 2009 and relevant amendments to the 2009/10 Work Programme be agreed.

3) That Councillors Mrs Parsons, McDevitt and P Farmer be appointed to help determine future scrutiny arrangements for the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership

4) That the resolutions from the Chairs group held on 28 July 2009 be noted.

5) That the Panel did wish to scrutinise the following Forward Plan items:


Women and Facilities Replacement Homelessness Accommodation


Budget Process 2010/11


Housing Capital Budget – resources Centre

That the Panel did not wish to scrutinise the Gambling Policy because the changes to the Policy are not major changes.

6) That the Executive be requested to further consider Minute Excerpt COSP.10/09 from the Panel held on 9 July 2009 and provide the Panel with a full response to the question asked – would adequate resources be made available to ensure that the Equality Standard of ‘Achieving’ would be met by 2010?
COSP.19/09
CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT, 


YEAR TO DATE, APRIL – JULY 2009
The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) submitted Report PPP.38/09 presenting the City Council's performance for the first quarter for the service areas covered by this Panel. 

Ms Curr informed Members that the report marked the transition from the Best Value regime to the new performance framework and national indicator set.  Many of the national indicators, including the Place Survey data, were reported for the first time and would provide baseline data for future years.  Satisfaction results from the Place Survey were included for the first time in the report which contained comparisons with other Cumbrian Councils and all England District Councils.  She also commented upon the intention to undertake further analysis of the data which would enable conclusions around smaller localities or geographies in Carlisle to be reached.  The information would be divided into four areas.  Other Place Survey results regarding local people’s views on their own priorities were yet to be released.

Members' attention was drawn to the Indicators which were on target and those Indicators which were currently off target as detailed within the report.

Ms Curr added that the City Council continued to develop its performance management framework in order to ensure a robust platform on which to base decisions about corporate priorities and resources and, particularly, to inform the current Transformation Programme.

The Executive had on 27 July 2009 considered the monitoring report (EX.165/09 refers) and decided:

“That the Executive:

1.  Noted the performance of the City Council as presented in report PPP.36/09 with a view to seeking continuous improvement in the management of Council performance.

2.  That the Head of Policy and Performance Services arrange for the relevant Portfolio Holder to be shown against the various indicators shown in the performance tables, provide some clarification with regards to the comments included on the measurement of the indicator relating to the number of units let as a percentage of total units available to let and arrange for future performance tables to include a separate section in relation to those services which were delivered by an authority other than the City Council.

3.  Referred the relevant parts of the report to the Community, Environment and Economy, and Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panels for consideration.”

Ms Curr added that the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership Plan would be considered at the next meeting of the Panel and would help inform the joint meeting with Eden District Council.

In scrutinising the monitoring report Members raised the following questions and concerns:

· What were the four areas that the Place Survey information would be divided into?
Ms Curr explained that the areas would be North, South, East and West including some of the rural areas.  Unfortunately the information could not be broken down further to give Ward information.

· Three of the National Indicators for Safer and Stronger Communities (Carlisle) fell into the lowest group compared to all the Districts in England.  The Indicators were related to community cohesion and it was a concern that the Council was failing in those areas when there emphasis placed on good community cohesion.  
· The report contained comments with regard to Anti Social Behaviour, the Police had stated that this was on the rise due to the lack of alternative activities for young people.  Parents had also commented to Ward Members that children of a lower age group had similar problems due to the lack of safe play areas.  Was there a risk that the younger age group would follow the example set by the older age groups due to the lack of activities?  Could there be more done to provide more play areas for children?
The Health and Community Development Portfolio Holder responded that  work being undertaken to ensure there were services available for older children.  It was felt that if the behaviour of the older children was fixed it would prevent younger children following their example.  She added that some play area equipment had been damaged by older children and more activities for them would help prevent the damage to play areas for younger children.
Ms Curr added that the Healthy City principles, that the Council had signed up to, although longer term, would ensure that impacts on health were considered routinely as part of the decision making process and would include issues such as access to amenities.
The Head of Culture and Community Services (Mr Beveridge) reported that the Council had a Play Areas Policy which the Green Spaces section were about to review with the involvement of this Panel.  He added that the Play Partnership organised activities across the City and the Council also had a Play Strategy.  Safe Clubs had been established across the City in partnership with the Police and other agencies.  The Safe Clubs provided activities in the evenings for older children.
· Volunteers who ran activities, such as football, for young people found it difficult to finance the projects and find support.  Was there anything the Council could do to encourage and support such volunteers?
The Chairman responded that the Panel would consider the Play Strategy and play areas at the next meeting of the Panel and this matter would be considered as part of that work.

· NI 6 showed information on the number of regular formal volunteers.  The Council had a huge number of people who volunteered on an informal basis.  How would the figure for informal volunteers be captured?  Members felt that volunteering was a key role for community cohesion and it was felt that the Authority did not always encourage volunteering.  What was the Council doing to encourage volunteering?
Ms Curr stated that the percentage given had been based on a question in the Place Survey so there was comparison information available on the figures.  She added that it had been surprising for the percentage to be in the low quartile as she was aware of the amount of work that the City Council was involved with regarding volunteering but there may be scope for more work involving the third sector.  She explained that the definition in the Place Survey had been quiet prescriptive.  

In response to a further question Ms Curr stated that a volunteer that worked on more than one project would only be counted once in the Place Survey.

Mr Beveridge added that the community empowerment pilot in Harraby could help build voluntary capacity in that area.  He explained that Sports and Recreation provided grants to clubs and organisations for people to become coaches.  He added that his section also helped voluntary organisations create Terms of References and complete grant applications.  He explained that Tullie House had volunteers as did the countryside section and there was work through economic development on activities in rural areas.
· NI 156 showed that the authority was not meeting the target for the number of households living in temporary accommodation.
The Health and Community Development Portfolio Holder agreed that the target had not been met and added that all departments within the authority were working hard to solve the problem as quickly as possible.
The Policy and Performance Team Manager (Mr O’Keeffe) explained that the figure was a snapshot of the number of homeless households in Carlisle in temporary accommodation taken on the last day of the quarter.  He explained that the figure could have been different on a different day.  He stated that future reports would include a month by month profile so a comparison could be made, it would also include annual figures so seasonal trends could be identified to allow for the resources available to be better directed.
· LI310c showed a drop in the number of visits by school groups to Tullie House.  If school groups were unable to go to Tullie House was there a possibility of increase the services that go to the schools?
The Culture and Community Services Portfolio Holder explained that Tullie House had 7 full time staff working in an outreach programme that involved visits to schools.

Mr O’Keeffe added that there were some local indicators that measured the work off site.  He agreed to supply the Panel with more detailed information.
· NI 184 showed that the Authority is well above target for food establishments in the area which were broadly compliant with food hygiene law.  Why was the target set so low?
Ms Curr explained that the target was a national target and she agreed to circulate more detailed information to the Panel.
· Alleygates had been successful in local communities but it was understood that there was concern that the Police had questioned the value for money of the scheme.  Would the Alleygates continue to be placed in communities?
The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder responded that the matter had been discussed at the County Highways Group.  He had been very disappointed to read some of the comments in the media regarding the concerns of the Police.  Alleygates had been installed using money from the CDRP, the County Council and on occasion Riverside Carlisle, there was no confirmation that scheme would end but the CDRP were looking for value for money and proof that they actually reduced crime and anti-social behaviour.  Previously the Alleygates had been primarily placed on lanes that had been adopted; there was a need for more work with local communities before they would be placed on unadopted lanes.
RESOLVED – 1) The results of the Place Survey show that Carlisle falls into the worst group for the following indicators:

· NI 1 Percentage of people who believe people from different backgrounds get on well together in their local area

· NI 3 Civic participation in the local area

· NI 6 Participation in regular volunteering

Given these results, the Panel asks the Executive what measures it is taking to strengthen community links in Carlisle and ensure that the community is a more cohesive one.

2) The Panel were disappointed to see that NI 156 was below target and requested more detailed information for inclusion in the Panels future work on the review of homelessness.
COSP.20/09
ANNUAL EQUALITY AND DIVERSITY REPORT
The Policy and Performance Team Manager (Mr O’Keeffe) introduced Mr Aftab Khan, a representative of the Consortium, to the Panel.
Mr O’Keeffe submitted report PPP.41/09 which presented the City Council’s progress to date with the Equality and Diversity agenda and highlighted a number of areas where future improvement activity should be focused.
Mr O’Keeffe reminded of the Council’s commitment to providing excellent services to all those it served.  He stated that the Council had made significant progress in developing its policies and processes in order to meet its obligations under equality and diversity legislation and to achieve this goal.
He added that during 2009/10 the Council would develop a single Equality Scheme in collaboration with Cumbria County Council and the Cumbria Districts.  The Scheme would amalgamate the current Race, Gender and Disability Schemes.
Mr O’Keeffe highlighted Appendix 6 of the Report which outlined progress with the action plan developed as part of the Community Migrant Workers Task and Finish Group.

He added that the Council performed at Level 2 of the Equality Standard for Local Government.  The Council had not achieved the target to reach Level 3 of the Standard by March 2009.

Mr O’Keeffe informed Members that a new Equality Framework had been launched in April 2009.  The new Framework had three categories, Developing, Achieving and Excellent which would classify the City Council as ‘Developing’.  The Council’s new target would be to reach the next level ‘Achieving’ by 2010, although this would be kept under review.  Cumbria received funding from the Cumbria Improvement and Efficiency Partnership to held build capacity in the area so that all the Cumbria Districts reach ‘Achieving’.
Mr O’Keeffe added that there were two areas where activity had been focused over the last year in accordance with the recommendations made in the 2008 Annual Report, Service Monitoring and Equality Impact Assessment.  Progress on the two areas had been highlighted in the Report and it was recommended that the Council continue to focus on those activities.
In scrutinising the Annual Report Members raised the following questions and concerns:

· How many of the Third Party Reporting Centres were in the Carlisle District, what percentage of reports were at those Centres and how were people informed of the Centres?
Mr O’Keeffe stated that he would provide the Panel with a written answer giving more detail.  86% of violent crimes were recorded as ‘offences against the person’ and the term violent covered everything from verbal abuse to serious assault, when an incident occurred it was most likely to be violent.  He added that he had a full list of all the Centres but he had been asked not to release the addresses as some Centres did not want to be highlighted.
Mr O’Keeffe reported that there were discussions taking place with regard to the Customer Contact Centre in the Civic Centre becoming a Third Party Reporting Centre.

Mr Khan commented that people who had experienced hate crime needed a support mechanism to deal with the trauma.  There was very little in the way of support and this was an area that needed addressed.
· NI 1 showed the percentage of people who believed people from different backgrounds get on well, this percentage was in the lowest group.  Was this a reflection on where the Council was in reaching the ‘achieving’ target?  The report gave no indication of where the Council was in relation to reaching the target.  Had the report been considered by the Executive?
Mr O’Keeffe stated that the Council was making good progress with NI 1.  He added that the Area Assessment would help provide comparisons for Carlisle and what it meant to a safer Carlisle.
Ms Curr added that this was the second Annual report produced and it could be taken to Executive for consideration.

· The report made it obvious that there was a lack of resources and a need for existing resources to be used better.  How would Carlisle benefit from the resources, including the two new additional posts?
Mr O’Keeffe responded that the new posts would work with the Districts to prepare a self assessment document which would be ready in December.  This would show where the Council was at and would be available for the Panel.  The two posts would be hosted by the County Council and recruitment would be completed very soon.

· A recommendation of the Migrant Worker Task and Finish Group was that a mapping exercise should be carried out to establish what English for Speakers of Other Languages (ESOL) provision there was.  There was some discussion on the matter but there had been no progress.  What was the current position?
Ms Curr responded that there had been some mapping work but it had been difficult to progress.  The information from the Cumbria County Council Adult Education had been received and a request had been made for it to be included on the Health Network website.
A Member commented that it was difficult to establish suitable programmes because Carlisle was a small City and had a constantly shifting population.  There should be some discussion with service providers and consideration should be given to the time the courses were run.  It would be useful if employers could assist by providing funding or resources as the programme was expensive.  There may also be volunteers to run the classes.
· How was Equality and Diversity working within the Council and how would it be monitored?
Mr O’Keeffe responded that every time a new Forward Plan was published it was considered by the Policy and Performance Team.  The Plan was used to produce Impact Assessments which were then used to direct a workshop.  There was a need for people to feel the process was a part of their every day job and raise awareness.  There was a monitoring group that met on a regular basis to ensure actions in Equality Assessments made it into Service Plans.  The Consortium also received the Impact Assessments and provided feedback to the Council.  He added that he would prepare a six monthly report in the future which would include some of the actions and outcomes of the Impact Assessments.
Mr Khan welcomed the opportunity to join the Consortium and stated that he had seen a lot of progress in the last two years.  Mr Khan highlighted the following recommendations for the Annual Report:
· Information was available on the Council’s website but some consideration should be given to the fact not everyone had access to the internet.  There should be an easy read version of the report available in printed format;
· It would be desirable to begin a mystery shopping programme to find out how people were experiencing the services available from front line staff, the Consortium could help with this;

· There should be a provision or support for people to access ESOL, this could be monitored by Carlisle College;

· The migrant workers community felt they had knowledge and experience of work from outside of the UK but not from within the UK.  The Consortium suggested provisions be made for suitable candidates to work in different departments in the Authority to gain experience and move on in their chosen careers;
· Carlisle Renaissance had made some statements which had been welcomed but there was a need for action behind and beyond the statements;

· Ensure the provisions for gypsies and travellers were made in line with the Gypsy and Traveller recommendations;

· The Consortium had asked questions re the Best Bar None and were awaiting the answers;
· The Consortium would welcome a response from the Executive on recommendation 19 in the response to the Migrant Workers Task and Finish Group;
· Members were happy for Panel Members to act as Equality Champions but felt that the Member and Officer Equality Champions should be more high profile to raise the profile of Equality on everyone’s agenda.
· How would effective Equal Pay Audits be achieved given that the Authority was undergoing Job Evaluation?

Ms Curr responded that an Equal Pay Audit had been conducted as part of the Pay and Workforce Strategy and a commitment had been made to continue the Audits.
Mr O’Keeffe added that the scoring of posts was now routinely carried out through a panel approach.  Job Evaluation was embedded into the organisation and there was a mechanism to score all posts.
· The Council had undertaken some Shared Services.  Had there been an Equality Impact Assessment carried out prior to the Shared Services?

Mr O’Keeffe explained that the Shared Services Policy had been the subject of an Equality Impact Assessment.  A workshop was being organised to discuss the ICT Connect Services.  The Council needed to consider what level of Equality Impact Assessment had been made in each area and when each Authority carried out an assessment and how effective they had been.  An assessment of the proposed revenues and benefits shared service had not yet been conducted and should be undertaken prior to any decision being made.
Mr Khan stressed that it was important that Equality Impact Assessments were carried out before a decision to undertake any shared services was made.
· The response from the Executive with regard to the funding of the Community Law Centre and the Citizens Advice Bureau was a cause for concern.  People who accessed the services could not afford professional advice and equality would become an issue.  There were some very serious implications if the Law Centre and Advice Bureau no longer existed.

The Performance and Development Portfolio Holder reminded the Panel that it was important that any additional training and development requirements for Members were identified so they could be considered by the Member Learning and Development Group.
The Chairman responded that she felt the appropriate word to use was awareness not training.  She felt that it was most important that anyone in the County could access the Council’s services equally and to achieve this everyone’s awareness of Equality and Diversity needed to be raised.  She added that the Leader of the Council should nominate Members for training giving priority to Members who had not previously received any awareness training.
The Health and Community Development Portfolio Holder thanked all the Officers and Consortium for their work in the Report.  She added that the community was changing and the Council had to respond to that.  She thanked the Panel Members for there valuable comments.
Resolved – 1) That Mr Khan be thanked for his comments and input into the meeting
2) Given the importance of the issue, and the need for input and support from senior officers and Members, the Panel recommends that the Annual Equality and Diversity Report be considered by the Executive and Members of the Senior Management Team;

4) That the Panel ask the Leader to nominate Members for training giving priority to Members who had not previously received any awareness training.

5) That the Panel urges the Executive to move forward with the Migrant Workers Task and Finish Group recommendations to map ESOL provision and consider how it may be enhanced, particularly through enabling the provision of a central point for ESOL training to take place in the City;
6) That the Executive respond to the recommendations set above by Mr Aftab Khan on behalf of the Consortium;

7) That Equality Impact Assessments are carried out at the earliest possible stage during Shared Services arrangements.
COSP.21/09
UPDATE ON PARTNERHSIP AGREEMENT WITH 


RIVERSIDE CARLISLE
The Housing Enabling Officer (Mr Hewitson) introduced Mr Paul Taylor, Head of Operations and Mr Mally Irving, Development and Leasehold Manager of Riverside Carlisle to the Panel.

Mr Hewitson presented report DS.66/09 which provided an update on progress with the Partnership Agreement.
Mr Hewitson reminded Members of the background to the Partnership Agreement and reported that any outstanding ‘promises’ left over from the ‘Offer Document’ made to Carlisle City Council tenants, prior to stock transfer, had been carried forward into the Partnership Agreement.  This primarily related to promises which related to sheltered housing unit.

Mr Hewitson highlighted significant areas of the Action Plan:
· The progress with the Neighbourhood/Ward walks;

· Riverside Carlisle had developed a Stock Appraisal Matrices (SAM) which would help inform its Neighbourhood Strategies and enable them to better consult with the City Council;

· Riverside Carlisle would make a £60,000 contribution towards the cost of the Council’s Disabled Facility Grant (DFG) budget during 2008/09

· Riverside Carlisle were working on detailed investment plans for older persons’ housing and would be able to provide the City Council with a more detailed update later in the year;

· Riverside Carlisle would be undertaking their first new development since stock transfer. With 43 units for rent in Barras Close, Morton.

· Both the City Council and Riverside Carlisle continued to work together to meet the needs of homeless households.  Riverside Carlisle had housed a greater level of Housing Need referral cases.

· Riverside Carlisle was the agent for the Government’s Mortgage rescue Scheme in Cumbria, and they worked closely with the Council’s Homelessness Team.

Mr Taylor gave a brief overview of the Partnership Agreement.  The Agreement brought together the two organisations to deliver better services.  The Action Plan had 16 headings which were set up during the last financial year and would be formally reviewed every six months.

In scrutinising the update Members raised the following questions and concerns:

· There was concern that the Barras Close, Morton development would be confused with the Barras Close at Dalston.  There had been some campaigning to change the name, would this be done?  It was also hoped that the Barras Close development would contain a children’s play area.
Mr Irving stated that Riverside Carlisle could not make the decision with regard to a change in name for Barras Close, Morton.  He added that the development would not have a play area because as part of the planning process it was agreed that Riverside Carlisle would invest in play areas in local areas.
· Police had confirmed that there had been a rise in Anti Social Behaviour but they had confirmed that it was gangs of youths that toured estates rather than local people.
· The completion date for the aids and adaptations review was 1 September 2009, had this been achieved?

Mr Taylor responded that there was work being undertaken to review the budgets for the forthcoming year with regard to aids and adaptations and the completion date needed to be reviewed.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder added that the Council welcomed the £60,000 contribution towards the Disabled Grant Facility but there was more needed, he stressed that there was a need for houses to be designed so that they did not require adaptations in the future.

· The Development Control Committee had deferred the decision on the development of Westhill House for further information.  There had been recent press activity against Westhill House driven by a group claiming to be a tenants group in the City.  It was important that the public understood that the Council was in favour of any development to improve accommodation for older people and that the group were not a tenants group.
The Environment and infrastructure Portfolio Holder had been disappointed that the review of design options for future developments was not happening.  He stated that the plans presented to the Development Control Committee for Westhill House had not been suitable for older people.  The decision had been deferred because there was concern that the plans had not been prepared to ‘life long living’ designs.  More consideration should be given to new developments to include things such as wider doors or lower light switches.

A Member agreed and stated that the Council wanted developments that were fit for purpose in future years and this could be achieved through better design.

Mr Irving added that the planning application for Westhill House had not contained all of the detail as it had not been required.  The plans submitted for Building Regulations would contain much more detail on the design and specifications.  Issues such as door width would be on the building regulations applications.  In response to a further question Mr Irving stated that any developments had strict design standards and there was consultation carried out with service users.  Riverside Carlisle was restricted to the work that could be carried out in Westhill House because it was a redevelopment and not a new build.
A Member commented that the ‘life long living’ was not a new concept and hoped the Panel would urge the Development Control Committee to look at ensuring all new homes, including those built by private developers, were built to the ‘Lifetime Homes’ standards.
Mr Hewitson responded that private builders would not agree to the ‘life long living’ as they claimed it increased the development cost and would add cost to the people buying the property.
Members urged Riverside Carlisle to carrying out meaningful consultation with residents of Westhill House as they had become upset and concerned about the recent media cover.  It would have been useful to see some positive media coverage.

Mr Taylor agreed that residents had become upset by the media coverage and confirmed that there had been full consultation with the residents.  The group that contacted the media were a lobbying group.  The consultation with residents showed that although the majority of residents would have preferred to retain a warden they accepted the situation.  Riverside Carlisle were trying to listen to the residents concerns, there was only 6 out of the 21 residents remaining.  Some of the residents were happy to move to a scheme that had a warden.  The plans for Westhill House would take into account the needs of people who were older but were more able and did not need a warden, however, Careline would still be installed and there was a Housing Visitor Service.
Mr Taylor added that the there was no provision for a lift in Westhill House so the remaining residents would be offered accommodation on the ground floor as a priority.  He stated that the aspirations of older people had changed and most people required more space so it had to be a consideration for the future.
· Did the Choice Based Lettings(CBL) system make waiting lists for houses obsolete?

Mr Taylor stated that Riverside Carlisle was working towards a sub regional system for the whole County for Choice Based Lettings.

Mr Hewitson added that that the sub regional system would make the CBL system much easier to use and would mean people only had to register for a home in one place.
· Members asked that Ward Members were involved in any joint initiatives in the City and in neighbourhood strategies.
Mr Taylor agreed that Ward Members should be involved in initiatives and neighbourhood strategies and that he would encourage officers to include Ward Members in the future.
· There were a number of younger tenants who were unable to cope with providing for themselves, did Riverside Carlisle embrace the concept of sensitive letting?  
Mr Hewitson responded that the Choice Based Letting Group had looked at how vulnerable people would be protected in the CBL process and this had involved liaising with other agencies.
Mr Taylor added that there was a local lettings scheme in Botcherby.  Existing tenants did not select the proposed tenants but they were involved in the process.  The CBL system sets out a profile for applicants but the system was under review and it was hoped the future system would be much better.  He added that Riverside provided more for older tenants but he agreed to take the Panels concerns back to Riverside for further discussion.
· How would the register of adapted properties be used and could it include properties with registered social landlords, private landlords and estate agents?
Mr Taylor explained that the production of a register of adapted properties had proved to be very difficult.  There had been some response from tenants but some of the adaptations had become unsuitable because of the length of time they had been in.  It had been difficult to identify what was classed as an adaptation and it had also been difficult researching older adaptations as Riverside did not have the paperwork.
RESOLVED – 1) That Mr Taylor and Mr Irving be thanked for their comments and input into the meeting
2) That further information on neighbourhood strategies be circulated to Members of the Panel with a view to possible further involvement of the Panel in developing neighbourhood strategies in the future;
3) That a timetable for the detailed investment plan on housing for older persons be developed and the potential for further involvement of the Panel be explored;
4) That further information on the Mortgage Rescue Scheme, including how it works and how people can access it, be circulated to all Members of the Panel;
5) That the Panel urge the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel to consider the issue of developing a policy which ensured all new homes, including those built by private developers, were built to the ‘Lifetime Homes’ standards;
6) That the Panel looks forward to a workshop based around reviewing and revising the Partnership Plan between the City Council and Riverside Carlisle.
COSP.22/09 SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE
It was noted that, during consideration of the above item of business, the meeting had been in progress for three hours and it was moved and seconded, and

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of three hours.

COSP.23/09
CARLISLE PARTNERSHIP – HEALTHY COMMUNITIES 
AND OLDER PEOPLE GROUP AND CUMBRIA LOCAL AREA 
AGREEMENT – 1ST REORT 09/10
The Carlisle Partnership Manager (Mr Kemp) presented report PPP.42/09 which made the activities of the Carlisle Partnership Health Communities and Older People Group available for scrutiny.
Mr Kemp reported that the refresh of CP HCOP priorities published in “A Community Plan for Carlisle – refresh and update 2008” would remain extant until 2010 when the next refresh of the Plan would be published.  In 2009/10 the Partnership would concentrate on developing a robust method for performance monitoring and aligning its local targets to the Local Area Agreement and other National Indicators where appropriate.

Mr Kemp explained that the Healthy Communities and Older People Group had continued to support local projects with Communities for Health (CFH) programme funding from the Department of Health.

Mr Kemp highlighted some of the projects including the Smoking Cessation Clinic, Lifestyle on the Road and Income Maximisation for Older People.  

He added that after the submission of the formal application for World Health Organisation, ‘Healthy City’ status in July, the work of the Group and the Public Health Team at NHS Cumbria (PCT) had focused on preparations for the delivery of the Phase V aim of reduction in health inequalities.  There was a wealth of evidence linking health issues with wider inequalities.  The recent workshop day had begun a progress which would recast the strategic aims of the Group, refresh its priorities for action and redefine its operational role.

Mr Kemp reminded Members that the Group had Department of Helath funding to promote online ‘Lifecheck’ and he outlined the materials that had been produced and the activities that had been supported.

Mr Kemp presented the annual performance report (to the end of March 2009) of the Cumbria Sustainable Community Strategy, the second full year performance report (to end of March 2009) of the Cumbria Agreement (LAA 2007) Healthy Communities and Older People Block stretch targets and the first full year performance report of the Cumbria Agreement (LAA 2008 Healthy Communities and Older People Block targets.  He highlighted that the main consideration was the distribution of the £10,000,000 reward grant.
In scrutinising the report Members raised the following questions and concerns:

· Who achieved the Income Maximisation for Older People scheme?
Mr Kemp stated that the Healthy Communities and Older People Group had supported the scheme.  Age Concern had approached the Group for support in the first year and the Group were able to fund the scheme.  Age Concern had obtained funding from charitable sources this year and so the Group no longer funded the scheme.
He added that the Group had not allocated any money to the Smoking Cessation Clinics this year.  The Group and officers had felt that the Smoking Cessation Clinics had not had particularly good results in terms of investment.  The Group had not expected good statistics as the Clinics were set up in deprived wards where it was difficult to give up smoking.  He added that the Cessation Service had not performed well in the County wide statistics either.
In response to a further question Mr Kemp explained that the Group would have found it difficult to continue funding the Income Maximisation Scheme because any projects had to be innovative and it was difficult to be innovative after two years.  Mr Kemp agreed that the system was not a mechanism for sustainability.

· There was concern that there had been no investment so far this year, where was the money likely to be invested?
Mr Kemp explained that the money for the Group came in unpredictable blocks which made it difficult to invest.  He added that he understood that the allocation of funds would be made by Christmas.

· Can individual organisations bid for money?
Mr Kemp responded that it was anticipated that the spending would be the same as last year.  There would be a block of £25,000 given to sub groups and organisations were invited to apply.  Last year the Group helped 15 projects.  He added that the Group had spent £5,000 promoting the scheme.

· How did Members put items onto the Group agendas?
Mr Kemp explained that members could approach him and he would place items on the agendas for discussion.

· How would the Healthy City application be scrutinised or monitored?
Mr Kemp responded that the application for the Healthy City status had been submitted.  The outcome of the application would not be known until next year.  When the result was known it would be subject to a separate report and would be considered with this report.
Members felt it would be appropriate to split the future reports into three parts, Carlisle Partnership Healthy Communities and Older People Group, Cumbria Local Area Agreement and Healthy City at the appropriate time.

· Was the Connect 2 project mentioned in the Healthy City application?
Mr Kemp stated that he did not know if the Connect 2 project was specifically mentioned but there had been work as part of the supporting documents which included the Head of Planning.
· Members discussed the possible distribution of the Local Area Agreement reward grant and there was concern regarding a per capita distribution.  There were areas of Carlisle that were more affluent than others and this along with other factors such as Health and Safety should be taken into account.
· Did the Partnership have adequate support and did the Partnership ask for any financial contribution towards support?
Mr Kemp reported that there was no financial support received.  The County Council used to contribute but this no longer happened.  He felt that it was not unreasonable to use some of the reward grant to support the Carlisle Strategic Partnership and the Local Strategic Partnership.  

In response to further questions Mr Kemp agreed that it would be useful to have some clerical support.  He added that the Partnership received a lot of support from the Primary Care Trust and, in the past, Riverside Carlisle.  He agreed that he could ask the private sector for support as it had not previously been done.

RESOLVED – 1) That Report PPP.42/09 be welcomed;

2) That future reports be separated into two reports, one for the Carlisle Partnership and one for the Cumbria Local Area Agreement;

3) That the Panel ask the Executive to investigate the possibility of providing more support to the Carlisle Partnership to allow for administrative support to be reintroduced.

[The meeting ended at 2.00pm]


